
1 

  

 

The monthly newsletter of St. Andrewôs Episcopal Church 

Connecting us in community and in Christ  

 

January 2020 

Light in the Darkness 

 

On January 6, we celebrate the Epiphany, the 

visitation of the Magi to the newborn Jesus. The 

main symbol of this holy day is light, 

represented by the star that the Wise Men 

followed to find the Lord and signifying divine 

revelation. On Epiphany Jesus shines forth. The 

Wise Men are foreigners. They travel a great 

distance to pay homage to the newborn king. 

They represent the fulfillment of the ancient 

prophecy that the nations of the world would 

bring their glory to Israel. It is also significant 

that Jesusô own people did not recognize him as 

the Messiah, but these foreigners did. 

Epiphany comes around just after the twelve 

days of Christmas, always right after the New 

Year. The timing puts us in mind of new 

beginnings. Appropriately, the first Sunday 

after the Epiphany is always the Feast of the 

Baptism of Jesus, which marks the beginning of 

Jesusô earthly ministry and when his divinity is 

revealed through the action of the Holy Spirit 

and the voice of God. The theme of light and 

revelation continues throughout the season after 

Epiphany. The Last Sunday after the Epiphany 

always includes the story from the gospels 

about Jesusô transfiguration on the mountain 

where he went with Peter, James, and John, and 

where he was met by Moses and Elijah. In this 

delightful story Jesusô heavenly glory is 

revealed to these select  

 

 

disciples, his connection to and fulfilment of the 

Law and the Prophets is made manifest, and 

once again the voice from heaven, heard at his 

baptism, proclaims him Godôs son, ñthe 

beloved.ò 

In the midst of the season after Epiphany comes 

the Feast of the Presentation of Jesus at the 

Temple. This feast comes 40 days after 

Christmas, which is when the first-born son was 

to be redeemed according to Old Testament 

law. More on this in the next newsletter as this 

year the Presentation, also known as 

Candlemas, falls on a Sunday and we will 

celebrate it that day, February 2. This occasion 

is the source of the beautiful Song of Simeon, 

or Nunc dimittis (Luke 2:29-32) one of the 

canticles for Morning Prayer. When Simeon 

beholds the baby Jesus in the Temple, he 

proclaims him, ñA Light to enlighten the 

nations, and the glory of your people Israel.ò 

About this time of year all the Christmas lights 

are coming down, however the season of light, 

revelation, and divine manifestation is just 

about to begin. Through these dark winter days 

let the divine light shine in you and through 

you. May we all burn with that light and carry it 

faithfully into the world. ñThe light shines in 

the darkness, and the darkness did not overcome 

it.ò  (John 1:5) 

 
 

ñFollow me and I will make you  

 fish for people.ò ï Mark 1:17 
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TREASURERôS REPORT, Julie Kwasnica, Treasurer  

November  2019 

 
  % of  2019  

 November  Year -to -Date  Budget  BUDGET  

Parishioner 
Contributions  * $      27,073 $     386,135 84% $ 462,261 

Total Income $      38,927 $      419,803 79% $ 530,384 

Total Expense $      42,668 $      480k314 91% $ 530,384 

Surplus (Deficit)  
$     (13,741) $       (60,510)   

*Includes pledges, plate offerings, and special holiday offerings. 

 

CHARITABLE GIVING STRATEGIES  

Recent discussions and communications from the church have many of us wondering how we can increase our 

financial contributions to St. Andrewôs in ways that we may not previously have considered. We share here two 

perspectives, one from the ñProsò and one from the ñPews,ò that may inspire your own giving strategy. 

 

FROM THE PROS:  Kevin McGarry, CPA  

Do you receive a Required Minimum Distribution from an IRA? 

Do you have appreciated stocks or mutual funds and wish to avoid capital gains taxes? 

The end of the year is fast approaching! Given the increased standard deduction ($12,200 single, $24,400 

married-filing-jointly), many individuals are realizing the importance of planning their charitable giving in 

order to maximize the tax savings. 

Below are some strategies to consider when making charitable contributions in 2019 and beyond.  Both of these 

strategies can be employed to pay your church pledge. 

Á A Qualified Charitable Distribution  (QCD) from your IRA. Donors can gift a portion or all of their 

Required Minimum Distribution (RMD) to St. Andrews, satisfying the requirement and reducing their 

taxable income. This may yield tax savings compared to receiving the RMD directly and making 

contributions of cash/checks. Note, this only qualifies for individuals over 70.5. 

Á A Gift  of Appreciated Assets has become a popular giving technique. With this yearôs stock market gains, 

many taxpayers may have substantially appreciated investments that would be ideal for this purpose. St. 

Andrews can accept a contribution of an appreciated security (stock or mutual fund), which will save you 

from having to recognize a gain on the sale of the security and incur capital gains tax. 

If you have any questions about giving and the strategies outlined above, please contact the office or your tax 

advisor. 
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FROM THE PEWS 

Sitting at my desk, drinking my coffee, my thoughts turn to our budget deficit at St. Andrewôs and what I can do 

to help. Maybe itôs too early in the morning (for me), maybe it is the eye-catching logo on my paper coffee cup, 

maybe I have just listened to too many PBS pledge drives, but what comes to mind is the perennial WPSU sales 

pitch where the on-air personality starts with the amount they want you to give and cheerfully breaks it down: 

ñIf you donate $365, thatôs only $1 a day ï less than your morning cup of coffee.ò 

Well, what about my morning cup of coffee? I pay more than $1 for it every day on my way to work.  Doing the 

math backwards, a large non-fat latté is approximately $4. If I buy one five mornings a week, that comes to $20; 

fifty weeks a year adds up to $1,000! Imagine if someone said to you, ñHere is $1,000 for you to donate. Would 

you like us to give it St. Andrewôs or Dunkinô Donuts?ò When you put it like that, it is a pretty clear choice. 

And I have chosen. I set up an automatic $20 a week donation to St. Andrewôs through Realm. I donôt have to 

remember to make my payment when I am away. I donôt have to write out a check. Like most of us, I am 

fortunate enough that I will not even really notice the $20 expenditure, and at the end of the year, St. Andrewôs 

will have an extra $1,000. My money will have gone intentionally to support something that is very important to 

me. 

It is not about giving up the coffee. I will never say I donôt need coffee, but we have a coffee pot in the office 

with fresh coffee every morning. I am not going to say I couldnôt use $1,000, but look how I was spending it 

without even thinking. It is about priorities and perspective and mindfulness. I am sure there will still be days 

when out of habit or lack of discipline I stop and pick up a latté, or even a cappuccino, but it will be a conscious 

decision and St. Andrewôs will still receive their contribution.  

Maybe it isnôt coffee, but is there something on which you spend $20 a week? Is it more important than the role 

St. Andrewôs plays in your life? Few of us have stacks of money languishing in a bank vault somewhere, but I 

would bet most of us have more than we realize. Sometimes small change can have a big impact. 

 

VESTRY UPDATE, Kevin Lowe, Clerk of the Vestry 

December 2019 

The December vestry meeting was held on Tuesday, December 10. The meeting was primarily concerned with 

budgetary affairs. As parishioners are already aware, we expected to end 2019 with a significant budgetary 

deficit. Vestry discussed the proposed 2020 austerity budget and its potential additional tiers, as prepared for us 

by Finance Committee. With significant discussion over terminology and the best way to discuss the budget and 

its spending choices, vestry ultimately approved the 2020 budget. Following the meeting, Fr. Jeff, vestry 

members, and Finance Committee members discussed the budget in the December 15 adult forum space. 

 

Vestry is also preparing for its January strategic planning retreat, which will also serve as its ministry project for 

the diocesan mutual ministry review process begun in November. In addition, vestry approved funding for 

Junior Warden Kathryn Yahner to attend the "Rooted in Jesus" conference in Atlanta in January, and we are 

looking forward to learning what experiences and connections she brings back! 

 

As always, approved vestry minutes are available on our website (ñClergy, Staff & Vestryò under the ñAbout 

Usò tab), and parishioners are always welcome and invited to attend vestry meetings. Meetings are scheduled 

for the second Tuesday of the month at 7pm in room 324.  
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VESTRY ELECTION UPDATE 

We are pleased to announce that the following four parishioners have accepted nominations to serve on the 

vestry:  Paul Humphreys, Michele Marini, Kitty Mussett, and JudithAnn Rule. Their photos and bios appear 

below. Because there are four nominees for four open positions, balloting will not take place; the nominees will 

be elected by acclamation at the Annual Meeting on January 26.  

 

PAUL HUMPHREYS  

I deeply care about St. Andrewôs. Service has been a central theme of my adult 

life. When asked about running for a position on the Vestry, those two factors 

combined to make the prospect of serving on the Vestry very exciting for me. 

Along with my biography, I was asked to submit a photo. After some thought, I 

decided to use a photo representing my sense of service and devotion to duty. 

Just to explain, I donôt think my military career makes me either more or less 

qualified for a position on the Vestry. Please donôt get me wrong; in the Coast 

Guard, I learned skills and developed habits that would enable me to be a 

dedicated, capable, honorable member of the Vestry. On the other hand, a well-

functioning vestry is one with people from diverse backgrounds. (I sincerely feel 

diversity makes any group stronger, more capable, and more empathetic). So, 

even though I selected a photo representing my Coast Guard career, Iôm not 

running as Lieutenant Commander Paul Humphreys, USCG (retired); Iôm 

running as ñPaulò - a parishioner who cares about our parish, our faith tradition, the people we serve in the 

wider community, and the people of our parish community. 

Iôm fortunate my career gave me opportunities to work in administration, financial management, facilities 

management, and human services. All of those disciplines would likely constitute useful backgrounds for 

service on the Vestry. Iôm also a former Coast Guard helicopter pilot and professional air ambulance helicopter 

pilot. I still have my license; however, I am no longer in a position to meet the stringent medical requirements 

of aviation. 

My transition away from flying was not voluntary. That period of time was challenging for me, for a number of 

reasons. However, that period also opened a new life for me; one in which I was suddenly able to commit to 

doing things I was previously unable to do (due to being away from home frequently during my time as a pilot). 

Since leaving flying, I have served St. Andrewôs as a middle school youth group leader, high school youth 

group leader, Godly Play teacher, teacher for 5th/6th grade children in our church school, member of two St. 

Andrewôs Discernment Committees, and as a member of the music group for the 5:00 Sunday service. I was 

confirmed as a member of the Episcopal Church here at St. Andrewôs. Away from church, I became able to 

commit to regular rehearsals as a member of the State College Area Municipal Band. 

Spiritual growth and development of my relationship with Christ is critically important to me. I look for 

opportunities for growth, and I try to live an intentional, ordered life of prayer. 

I am genuinely optimistic about St. Andrewôs, even at this time of financial challenges. I will enthusiastically 

serve to the utmost of my ability if called to be a member if the Vestry, with a spirit of devotion to duty, 

reverence of teamwork and collaboration, love for St. Andrewôs, and dedication to the work we perform for our 

community. 
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MICHELE MARINI  

I grew up in the Ukrainian Orthodox Church of America ï a very liturgical, 

Ukrainian speaking church. Rich and I were married in that church, in a service 

that was mostly Ukrainian. Rich still isnôt 100% sure that we are really married. 

He recognized some words but not many; he did, however, say ñI doò in 1981, 

and has stuck by me ever since. Not being able to find a Ukrainian church was a 

convenient excuse for a young me to stray away from regular church 

attendance.  

That all changed in 1988, when I was pregnant with our first son, Chris. I was 

confirmed as an Episcopalian at Christ Episcopal Church in Blacksburg, VA. 

The Episcopal church was a good compromise for me (an Orthodox Christian) 

and Rich (who was raised Roman Catholic). At Christ Church I taught Sunday 

school, led Childrenôs Chapel, was in charge of altar guild and parish life. I 

joined the Daughters of the King (DOK) in 2000.  

We moved to central PA in 2004, and we joined St. Andrewôs, where I joined the altar guild and Education for 

Ministry, completing the 4-year curriculum in 2008, and I have served as a lay eucharistic minister and a lay 

eucharistic visitor. In 2006 I started a DOK chapter at St. Andrewôs, where I served for 6 years as chapter 

president. I assembled 3 DOK chapters in our Diocese, and served as Diocesan president for our CPa Assembly 

for 6 years. During my presidency, my organizational skills were tested as our diocese hosted the Province III 

DOK retreat at the Bishop Claggett Center in Buckeystown, MD. I currently serve on the DOK National council 

as the Province III Daughters-at-large chairperson, for Daughters who are in churches without a parish DOK 

chapter. I also started the Prayer Quilt Ministry group at St. Andrews with Marge Fleming and Lorna DonTigny 

and we continue to meet today to create baptismal quilts for newly baptized babies and prayer quilts for those 

facing personal challenges. I have volunteered at Community Café, have cooked meals for OOTC, and have 

faithfully served on Parish Life.  Most recently I served on both the Parish Profile and the search committees for 

a new rector. I also serve as an usher, a lector and as a counter for our weekly offering. Along with Robin 

Bagby and Steve Hopkins, I have organized the Taize services during Lent and Advent.  

Outside of St. Andrews I breed and show Bearded Collies (since 1984), am the treasurer for our local kennel 

club and I work as a statistical data analyst in the Center for Childhood Obesity Research. I am very hard-

working and very organized, as I always have many things happening at the same time. That seems to be both 

my blessing and my curse. I start and end every day with prayer, and I try to include other spiritual devotions as 

the seasons and the spirits move me. As one of my vows as a Daughter is to serve my parish and our rector, 

serving on the vestry for St. Andrewôs seems to be in keeping with that vow. I believe I have many gifts that I 

can contribute as a member of the vestry, and am willing to serve in whatever capacity I am called to. 
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KITTY MUSSETT  

St. Andrewôs has been my church home since 2004, when Katie was just 3 and 

Danny barely 1. To go from a church where I was in the nursery every other 

Sunday with my children to having Julie tell me I only needed to serve once 

per quarter because there were so many volunteers was just amazing! I have 

participated in other ministries at St. Andrewôs including Sunday School 

teacher, Coffee Hour hostess and OOTC. I am currently the President of our 

Daughters of the King chapter at St. Andrewôs and serve on the Diocesan 

Board as Recording Secretary. I grew up in the church, St. Markôs Episcopal 

in Erie, to be exact. The building and people were as familiar to me as my own 

home and family. I want St. Andrewôs to feel like that to everyone who 

attends. Perhaps serving on the vestry will enable me to serve others so that 

we all feel more like a family. Outside of St. Andrewôs, I have been a regular 

full -time faculty member at Penn State Altoona since 1997 and currently hold the title of Assistant Teaching 

Professor of Spanish. My husband Mike, daughter Katie and son Danny and I live in Benner Township with our 

English Springer Spaniel, Marley. In my free time, I like to go for walks with Marley, play cards and spend time 

with friends and family. 

 

JUDITH ANN RULE  

To begin, I am a cradle Episcopalian.  I have lived many places in the U.S.  In 

each Episcopal church has included choir (do not ask me to sing!), Altar 

Guild, Vestry twice, Jr. Warden, President of a group that met each Thursday. 

There I provided interesting speakers for most gatherings.  As a teenager in 

Miami, I was elected President of the Miami Deanery.  In addition, I am a 

Sub-deacon and Eucharistic Visitor. 

 

So, long story short, I have spent many hours at my church.  In UT I planned 

many social gatherings.  The Episcopal Church means so much to me.  I 

would like to be part of the Vestry if elected. 

CONVENTION DELEGATES 

The following six parishioners have accepted nominations to serve as our six allotted delegates (and two 

alternates) at our annual diocesan convention. 

They will be elected by acclamation at the Annual 

Meeting on January 26: 

 

Anthony Grillo 

Carolee Grillo 

Kevin Lowe 

Linda Mace 

Sandy Schwartz 

Marion Schwartz 

Walter Wells (alternate) 

Molly Wells (alternate) 

 

ANNUAL MEETING AND POTLUCK SUPPER  

Sunday, January 26  *  6 p.m.  *  Canterbury Hall 

 

Dinner will be served at 6 p.m. followed by the annual 

meeting including election of vestry members and 

convention delegates. 

 

If your last name begins with A ï L,  

please bring a dessert or side dish. 

 

If your last name begins with M ï Z,  

please bring a main dish to share. 
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CHILDREN AND YOUTH  CHRISTMAS ALBUM  

 
ADVENT PARTY 
It is wonderful to prepare for Christmas with some crafting and 
treats with our church family. Thanks to everyone who joined us 
way back on the first Sunday of Advent (so close to 
Thanksgiving!).  

 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
ST. NICHOLAS 
Thank you to Paul Humphreys for bringing St. Nicholas to life this year! What a wonderful treat! 
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TOYS FOR TOTS 
Jolly thanks to Greg Loviscky for carting off our haul of 
Toys for Tots (back in early December) to the receiving 
and wrapping center at the Penn Stater! 

 

CHRISTMAS COOKIES 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

It wouldn't feel quite like Christmas at St. Andrew's without 
the great cookie drop-off, baking and boxing workshop on 
the second Sunday of December! Thank you so much for 
buying up our boxes. We raised a very nice amount for 
youth trips and retreats. Thank you also to Betha 
Christopher for organizing this effort!  

 
COMPASSIONATE LIFE 
The women of Compassionate Life celebrated the season by decorating 
gourds (grown by Sharon Rovansek) and wearing their Christmas tree skirts 
to their annual party. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



9 

  

NATIVITY PAGEANT CHRISTMAS EVE 

 

 

 

 

  


